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October 26, 2022 

Board Meeting 

The Board of Health met on October 26th 2022 at 7:30 am in the Conference Room at the Johnson County Health 
Department.   

Those in attendance were, Dr. James Pease (Chair), Dr. Michael Pauszek, Amanda Stevenson-Homes, Janet 
Etnier and Dr. Steven Stropes. Those in attendance from the Health Department are Betsy Swearingen, Dr. 
Jefferson Qualls and Cheryl Snider.  Also in attendance was Board Attorney Paul Hass.  

A motion to accept the minutes from the August meeting was made by Dr. Pauszek.  The motion was second by 
Dr. Stropes.   

Health Officer Report: 

Dr. Qualls reported the new building for the Health Department is back on track.  It will be located on Drake 
Road behind the Credit Union building.  We will be getting the final drawing soon and will report when we get it. 

COVID numbers look good.  Johnson County is in a low transmission area.  Dr. Qualls is not really worried aout 
this winter as the severity of the illness is not as bad as it was.   

Shannon is our school liaison.  She has been working diligently to help schools with their immunization records. 
Whiteland Schools had quite a few kids who were going to be excluded for their lack of immunizations.  Typically 
schools will keep kids in schools if they had an appointment date.  This was not the case this year.  Anyone who 
was not up to date by October 1st would not be allowed to attend until their immunizations where caught up.   

The State Department of Health sent a two page letter to the county Commissioners regarding monies being 
available for Health Departments and how underfunded county Health Departments in Indiana are.  There will 
be a push to send money for public health spending in Indiana.  They would like to keep the money local 
however, if a health department signs up for one of these grants, the health departments will have to jump 
through hoops to receive said money.  The county commissioners did not care for the ideas as they do not 
believe the State should take over and tell the local health department what they should be doing.  In the next 
few months Dr. Qualls would like to be able to go to the commissioners and give them a list of things he thinks 
we as a Health Department should be doing and a list of things he thinks we could do better.  Mental health 
programs being one of the, Johnson County has no housing codes, and maternal and child outreach has been 
greatly diminished since the loss of the Partnership for a Healthy Johnson County.  Some of the smaller health 
departments are not taking funds such as preparedness grants and COVID vaccine from the IDOH.  Therefore, 
some of the programs fall on the larger health departments to supplement services.  Some grants offered had a 
watch dog feel to them so these grants were turned down.   

Betsy has spent several weeks working on a “workforce development” study.  Whe outlined all the health 
departments positions, what they are paid, what they do on a daily basis, what their education is and how they 
are effecting the core competency for public health.  Hopefully it will justify what the Johnson County Health 
Department does on a daily basis.   



Dr. Qualls stated we are short on people to do septic inspections.  Since the retirement of Randy, we are 
struggling to keep up with our septic permits.  We are looking to bring someone in with some knowledge of 
septic.  We have tried training ourselves, however only one of the three of our new employees is interested in 
the septic program.  Cassi is going out with the environmentalist and learning.  Whoever we hire will have to 
have a Bachelor’s degree in Science.  This Betsy feels will keep the integrity of the position.   

Dr. Qualls asked Dr. Pauszek if he was happy with the way the Breast Cancer program was working.  Dr. Pauszek 
stated he really liked the large clinic that was put forth at Major Hospital in Shelbyville and would like to see 
more of that happening.  Dr. Pauszek thought a STD program would be worthy of funding from a grant.  He 
thought Johnson County needed a program.  Betsy and Dr. Qualls stated they had already been talking about 
such a program but would need to partner with someone.  The ultimate goal was to hire a PA at some point.   
Dr. Pauszek stated St. Thomas Clinic could take on that roll for now. 

We have Vaccinated 4 people for Monkey Pox.  Most of the Monkey Pox is in Indianapolis but it does trickle 
down to the surrounding counties as well.   

Nursing Report: Betsy reported for Lisa Brown.   

We are still running the Covid clinics on Tuesday and Thursdays for walk-ins.  Testing is Monday through Friday 
as walk-ins.  Flu shots are by appointment only on Wednesday.  The clinic is seeing 30-40 people per day and 
there is still no Bivalent for5-11 year olds. COVID cases are running steady.  A report is run weekly by the nurses. 
The week of 10/14 there were 74 cases, 10/11 - 109 cases, 10/18 - 125 cases and 10/25 - 82 cases.   

There is one active TB case and 4 open lead cases.  Only one of those is above the new State guidelines of 5.  
This child was at 11.4.   

There was an interesting monkey pox case.  On October 11th there was a positive monkey test.  This person had 
unprotected sex with an anonymous partner.  This person had symptoms and once those symptoms healed he 
went back out and had unprotected relations with another person who was HIV positive. We are concerned 
because he could have killed this HIV positive partner.  Annie sat him down and had a deep conversation and 
educated him on his lifestyle.  The other two individuals were not able to be contacted as they were anonymous.  

Environmental Report: 

Betsy reported its time to issue food permits.  JoEllen is working with Ricki to get her up to speed.  Nancy will 
also be here to help as she worked with us last year receipting permits. Renewals are expected to be paid by 
December 31st every year.  If these are not paid the license fee doubles.  Also, if a business owner sells to 
someone else that fee is not transferable and the new owner must pay a new fee.  If a business opens after July 
1st, their license is half the original fee.    

Emergency Management: 

We have our purchase orders for most of our grants.  We have received the whole $880,000 for the School 
Liaison.  Now it is a matter of implementing our plan and procedures.   

Harm Reduction Kits (enclosure); The IDOH is giving out “Harm Reduction Kits” to those health departments who 
ask.  These will not be on site at the Health Department but given to Uphill Prevention.  The only this the kit will 
not have that is pictured is the syringes.  This being, Betsy will have to ask permission from the commissioners.  
Mike Herrin is our New Para Medicine Specialist.  He is partnering with Caleb Lane.  Caleb is a recovering addict 
and will be our Peer Recovery Coach.  He and Mike will be working with 911 to become aware of overdoses in 
the county.  They will go to someone’s home who has overdosed and check on them to hopefully get them the 
help they need.  We know one person is not enough however, this program is in its infancy and if we can help 
one or two out of 10 it is a step. 



The COVID Response report stated Johnson County did very well.  The only response was that they would like us 
to obtain a mobile vaccine Trailer.  There are ARPA funds for this type of purchase for about $175,000.  This 
would cover a trailer.  The Commissioners said no, that is was not our job to take health out to the public.  The 
second time Betsy went before ARPA, it passed 3-2.  Now she has to go back to the commissioners to write the 
ordinance which they have already stated they will not. Dr. Pauszek thought we should partner with the home 
health agencies for home bound patients.  Betsy stated during COVID, we used a paramedic to get the COVID 
vaccines out to them.  Bottom line is we need to be out in the community.  We can use the truck for anything 
such as breast screenings, COVID vaccines, school vaccinations etc.  Windrows Health Network has purchased an 
RV and is looking to partner with someone to work with.  They use theirs for Mobile vaccines.  

Vital Records Report: 

Cheryl reported there were 98 Deaths in August and 94 in September.  Births, August 30 and September 29. 

Child deaths 1  Communicable Disease   Drug Intoxication Homicide Suicide 

August:    2      3           1        1 

September:   1 4           0         0 
 
Breast Cancer Awareness: 
In August we scheduled 5 ladies for screening mammograms.  We had 5 ladies from St. Thomas and one referral 
from Windrose Health Network.  The lady from Windrose requested a translator, Which St. Francis offers.  They 
offer translators by computer for screening mammograms, but have a live interpreter for any diagnostics that 
may be needed, which is very nice.  
 
In September we scheduled 2 ladies. One lady from St Thomas and one from Windrose.  The lady from Windrose 
requested a Punjabi translator. 
 
The application for the 2023 IBCAT grant has been completed and submitted.  We are waiting for word of 
approval and hopeful the amount will be increased, as we depleted our funds mid-August.  To clarify, the IBCAT 
money has been budgeted out, I have not received correct billing for all of it.  The Health Department has 
money in the 1168 grant to cover costs for ladies who come in October and after.  
 
New Business: 
Our new board member Jeanette Etnier was introduced. She has spent 26 years in the mental health industry. 
She has held many positions through the years including Anthem, positions in a corporate setting, executive 
leadership and middle management.  She is excited about working on the board and how she can contribute.  
 
There was no new business and the meeting was adjourned.   
 
 
 

_______________________________________________ 
                                                                                                                                         Dr. James Pease Chairperson                                                                Date 
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